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Schooling has a long history in the Llansilin area.  In the Church vestry minutes of 1778 it was 

recorded that the Church gallery was enlarged, repaired and a temporary school was opened.  In 1791 

a report by the Rural Dean to the Bishop of St Asaph stated that a schoolmaster by the name of 

Edward Davies had been appointed, with no endowment and no funding from the Church.  Fees 

would have to be charged with perhaps help from the landowners. 

 

Little is known of how things proceeded except for the appointment of another schoolmaster in 1807, 

but whether the school remained in the Church gallery, or moved to the vicarage, nothing can be 

confirmed.  In 1808 the Reverend Thomas Charles of Bala directed the Reverend Robert Evans of 

Llanidloes to keep a day school in a room at the old workhouse in Llansilin. 

 

In 1816 a new curate was appointed – the Reverend David Richards, known as ‘Dewi Silin’, who later 

became the Vicar.  Under his guidance and enthusiasm Llansilin Church of England School was 

eventually built in the early 1820’s.  The first Head Master was John Mather from Caersws, who was 

succeeded by his brother William at only 16 years of age.  William Mather died in 1888 aged 80 and 

his gravestone in the Churchyard tells us that he was Headmaster for 54  years and Registrar for 

Births and Deaths for 50 years. 

 

In 1847 there were 53 scholars on the register, the subjects taught were reading, writing, arithmetic, 

the Scriptures and the Church Catechism.  Mainly Welsh was spoken although some would converse 

in English.  In 1878 an extension to the school was built, and to this day a stone in the wall bears the 

inscription ‘This stone was placed here by Mrs Hamer of Glan yr Afon Hall, Llanyblodwel, July 30
th

 

1878”.  Schooling was not made compulsory for children aged 5 to 10 until 1880, extended to age 11 in 

1893 and age 12 in 1899.  Fees were paid by parents until 1891 but in 1893 all fees were abolished and 

education was free for all. 

 

As the school moved into the next century, the master in charge was Huw Solomon Williams, a native 

of Llanberis.  Teaching started to be more general, with the introduction of new subjects such as 

poetry, history, geography, needlework for girls and gardening for boys.  Mr Williams was a sociable 

man and took a full part in community matters, from being the Registrar of Births and Deaths, to 

being the founder of the Llansilin Brass Band.  He retired in 1922 after 40 years as Headmaster and 

lived at Oakdene.  Mr Williams died in 1931 at the age of 75 and was buried in Llansilin Churchyard. 

The number of pupils in Llansilin school peaked at a 100 in 1904 – 1906 but by 1922 they had declined 

to 68.               

 



 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



LLANSILIN WAR MEMORIAL & REMEMBRANCE BOARD 
 

 



 
 

 

 



 

 
 

 



 
 

 

 



 
The Llansilin Remembrance Board showing all who served in both World Wars can be found 
in the Memorial Hall. 
 
The names and relevant information of the men and women lost in WW1 can be found at 
http://www.clwydfhs.org.uk/cofadeiladau/llansilin_wm.htm 
 


